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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed March 1, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

injury to his left hip.  After reviewing the entire record

de novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the
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claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that he sustained a compensable injury to his left hip.   

I.  HISTORY

The parties have stipulated that an employment

relationship existed between Craig Duck and the Arkansas

State Highway and Transportation Department.  The parties

stipulated that Mr. Duck, now age 60, sustained a

compensable injury to his low back on July 8, 2010.  The

claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Will you tell us what happened on July 8th

2010 as far as how you got hurt?

A.  Well, I’ll tell you what I presumably
remember....I remember putting asphalt in the
pothole and then I heard Lynn yell, I turned
around and was walking back to the truck, and Lynn
yelled and I looked up and a woman had stopped and
when she stopped it made a chain reaction [and]
the people behind her swerved and breaks were
locking up and everything and she took off.  Well
then the white car cut in towards me and she would
of run clean over me and the pickup, I don’t
know what it did, but he hit her and knocked her
away from me over to the other side of the road. 
And then he swerved back and hit the crew cab and
as soon as he hit the crew cab I put my hands up
and it hit me.  As soon as the crew cab hit me
and everything ran together and knocked me down
the road and that’s basically - I don’t remember
much after that.  Whenever I hit (inaudible) Lynn
would say.  I was very confused.  

Q.  Now as far as the accident is concerned
there’s an accident report that’s been submitted
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into evidence and it refers to vehicle 1 and
vehicle 2.  

A.  Yes.  

Q.  So vehicle 1 was the car and vehicle 2 was the
truck?

A.  Uh huh.  

Q.  If I understand what you’re saying the car was
headed towards you and the truck kept the car from
hitting you.

A.  Yes.

Q.  And then the truck hit you.

A.  Yes.  

Lynn Elmore testified that he was employed with the

respondents and witnessed the motor vehicle accident.  The

claimant’s attorney examined Lynn Elmore:

Q.  Will you tell us what you saw happen in
connection with that accident?

A.  Well, whenever I was flagging and the truck
swerved and come into the back of the crew cab,
Duck was on the side of the interstate where it’s
coming from, and when the truck hit the back of
our crew cab, Duck put his hands up on top of
the hood of that pickup and it knocked him down on
the ground in front of the pickup in the lane
there.  

Q.  Did you actually see this happen yourself or
are you going by what somebody told you?

A.  I seen it.  

Q.  Did it actually knock him down?



DUCK - G104163 4

A.  Yes.

Q.  You got any idea - did it knock him any
distance or just knock him straight on the ground
or?

A.  No, it knocked him down in front of the crew
cab there, about the length of the truck there....

Q.  Okay, did you actually talk to him after?

A.  I asked him if he was okay.

Q.  Okay, did - based on your just looking at him,
did he appear to be dazed or anything or did he
look okay?

A.  He was pretty spaced out.  

According to the record, the claimant filled out an

Arkansas State Police Witness Statement Form on July 8,

2010.  The claimant wrote, “Patching hole in rd. getting

ready to load up go to next hole.  Car swerved towards me

then Dodge 2500 knocked car out of way swerving into State

Truck keeping from hitting me.”  The Witness Statement Form

included the question, “Are You Injured?,” with

corresponding boxes indicating “Yes” or “No”.  The claimant

did not check either box and did not otherwise indicate that

he had sustained a physical injury.      

The record contains an Arkansas Uniform Motor Vehicle

Collision Report, dated July 8, 2010:
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V1 DRIVEN BY CATHY JORDAN OF LITTLE ROCK ARKANSAS
WAS TRAVELING NORTH BOUND ON I-540 IN THE RIGHT
LANE 1.2 MILE(S) NORTH OF THE ARKANSAS RIVER
BRIDGE.  V2 DRIVEN BY ALBERT LOVETT OF MULBERRY
ARKANSAS WAS TRAILING V1.

THE DRIVER OF V1 STATED THAT THE VEHICLE IN FRONT
OF HER WAS FORCED TO SLOW BECAUSE OF A HIGHWAY
DEPARTMENT EMPLOYEE MOVING BACK TO THE SHOULDER
FROM THE ROADWAY, V1 SLOWED AS A RESULT.

V1 WAS STRUCK FROM BEHIND BY V2.  AFTER IMPACT
WITH V1, V2 THEN COLLIDED WITH THE BACK OF A
PARKED ARKANSAS HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT VEHICLE ON THE
RIGHT SHOULDER.  THE AHTD TRUCK WAS UNOCCUPIED AT
THE TIME.

THE DRIVER OF V2 WAS CITED FOR FOLLOWING TOO
CLOSE.

The investigating State Trooper noted that the driver

of Vehicle Two was “badly shaken” but did not otherwise

report that any individual had sustained a personal injury.  

The claimant was treated at Summit Medical Center on

July 8, 2010:

Patient assigned to room 2.  Patient arrived in
room ambulatory....Patient demonstrates normal
behavior appropriate for age and
situation....Patient is not at risk for fall as
evidenced by: being alert and oriented at
presentation, blood pressure within normal limits,
no predisposing medical history, no known physical
impairment, normal gait observed, < 60 years of
age.  
Pain: Patient rates pain as 3 on a one-to-ten
scale with ten as the worst pain ever.  Pain is
located in the BILATERAL LEGS.  Onset of pain was
sudden, within the last hour.  Patient describes
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the pain as intermittent, cramping, aching.  Pain
is exacerbated by activity, movement, palpation.  
Brief Assessment: Patient is alert and oriented x
3....

The record indicates that Dr. Stephen Graves examined

the claimant at Summit Medical Center on July 8, 2010,

“Chief Complaint - MVA - MINOR INJURY ... Denies being hit,

sts was just pushing a vehicle and strained his groin

muscles.  Onset of symptoms was 6 hours(s) ago.  Symptoms

came on gradually and became progressively

worse....Musculoskeletal: positive myalgias, negative back

pain, negative cramps, negative joint pain, negative

extremity pain.”  Dr. Graves noted that the claimant was

“Alert and oriented to person, place and time with normal

affect.”  Dr. Graves’ clinical impression was “1.  Myalgia,

strain....Patient discharged to home....Patient’s condition

was non-emergent....Explained findings, diagnosis, and need

for follow-up care.”      

The claimant signed a Form AR-N, Employee’s Notice Of

Injury, on July 12, 2010.  The claimant wrote on the Form

AR-N that an accident had occurred at 11:40 a.m. on July 8,

2010.  In the Accident Information section of the Form AR-N,

following the question, “What part of your body was

injured?”, the claimant wrote, “Leg pain, Back pain.”  The
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claimant wrote, “Was walking around truck to get back in a

truck hit the crew cab and hit me at the same time on the

front of my legs.”

The claimant sought medical treatment on July 22, 2010,

at which time it was noted, “Truck hit him - Rt knee

pain....Hit by truck on 7/8/10.  Seen at Summit Hospital. 

Had a concussion.  X-rays were not done.”  The claimant was

diagnosed with “1.  R knee pain/sprain.  2.  Back pain.”  An

x-ray of the claimant’s right knee was done on July 22,

2010, with the impression, “Degenerative changes all three

compartments of knee joint.  No fracture.”  

The claimant sought medical treatment on February 25,

2011, when it was noted, “Hit by a vehicle, still having

pain.”  The handwritten diagnosis appeared to be “1. 

OA/DDD/Back pain.  2.  Morbid obesity.  3.  HTN -

uncontrolled.”  

Dr. William P. King saw the claimant on April 9, 2011:

July 2010, working on highway crew and was hit by
a truck and knocked 50 ft.  He was seen at ER then
- he tells me all they did was laugh at him, but
he also then says he has no recall until going
into work the next Monday.  He’s had back
pain in the low back since then and has been
seeing Dr. Niba at cornerstone clinic every 2-3
months since.  All he has had done was an x-ray of
his legs, and given hydrocodone, was told the
accident “activated his arthritis.”  He has



DUCK - G104163 8

recently started having more pain into both legs
to the knees.  Saw his PCP one week ago, he says
the doctor said something about “a rupture” and pt
got upset and left (I take it the pt. thought he
was talking about a hernia, maybe doctor was
talking about disch (sic) rupture??).  So now
without a doctor he came here.  This is all
covered by W/C so far.  Still working with highway
crew but getting harder to work and walk and he
fears being fired when he only has 2 years left to
retirement.  Patient is a 59 y.o. male presenting
with back pain.  This history is provided by the
patient....The pain is associated with a
pedestrian accident.  The pain is present in the
lumbar spine.  The pain radiates to the left thigh
and right thigh.  The pain is moderate. 
Associated symptoms include a fever (intermittent
for months) and weight loss (30 lbs over a few
months he says).

The claimant was “discharged home via wheelchair with

family.  Patient states no improvement.”  

The claimant was treated at St. Edward Mercy Medical

Center on May 5, 2011:

Patient is a 59 y.o male presenting with back
pain.  The history is provided by the patient
(struck by vehicle while working 10 months ago. 
Reports he has pain to lower back.  Not getting
better).
Back Pain
This is a chronic (initial injury July 2010 when
hit by a car.  Desires Disability work-up as
directed by Disability lawyer.  Has not discussed
this with PCM as yet) problem.  The pain is
associated with an MVA (Patient notes problem
walking secondary to pain in hips and legs worse
over time since MVA).  The pain is present in the
sacro-iliac joint.  The quality of the pain is
described as shooting (Pain shoots down leg to
left ankle, associated with prolonged walking
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and sitting.  Pain also causes inability to sleep
on a bed).  Associated symptoms include headaches
(Occipital headaches every six hours that last
about one hour then resolves with “meditation”),
dysuria (burning in “bladder area” with urination
for six months with bad odor evaluated by Primary
Care provider) and weakness (weakness noted
bilateral thighs causing difficulty with
ambulating)....
Musculoskeletal: Positive for back pain (Low back
pain pain mid lower abdomen, radiates to left hip
to left ankle).

  
A physician’s handwritten diagnosis on May 6, 2011

appeared to be “1.  Back pain with radiculopathy.  2.  HTN.” 

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was planned.  

The record indicates that Dr. Danny Silver saw the

claimant on May 17, 2011.  Dr. Silver’s notes appear to

state that the claimant had been rendered “unconscious”

after being hit by a truck on July 8, 2010.  Dr. Silver’s

impression was “1.  Left Hip Pain.  2.  Low back pain.  3. 

MVC (vs pedestr.).”       

A CT scan of the claimant’s pelvis and hips was taken

on May 19, 2011:

FINDINGS: There is severe superior hip joint space
narrowing on the left with mild flattening of the
femoral head and sclerosis and cystic changes with
spurring from the acetabular margin greater
trochanter and lesser trochanter.  

There is moderate disc bulge with mild canal
stenosis and biforaminal encroachment at L4-5 and
moderate disc bulge at L5-S1 with probable small
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central protrusion.  Normal appendix....There is
mild to moderate hip joint space narrowing also on
the right.  Spurring also from the right
acetabulum.  Mild spurring also from the right
greater trochanter and bilaterally from the
inferior pubic rami.  

No lucent fracture lines are seen.  Spurring from
the SI joints.  

IMPRESSION
1.  Severe hip joint space narrowing on the left
with flattened left femoral head and this could
represent severe osteoarthritis versus avascular
necrosis. 
2.  Moderate osteoarthritic change in the right
hip.
3.  Acetabular spurring and cystic changes
bilaterally and spurring from the SI joints.  
4.  Disc protrusions and bulges lower lumbar spine
as described above.

The record indicates that Dr. Silver signed a

Physician’s Medical Evaluation Of Employee’s Work Capacity

on May 19, 2011.  The Evaluation assigned “Full Restrictions

- Employee is unable to work at this time.”  

Dr. Chansamorn Nouansavane reported on June 4, 2011:

The patient is a 59-year-old gentleman with a
history of hypertension, chronic back pain, and
borderline diabetes, presented to the ER today
complaining of chronic onset of left hip pain. 
The patient is a poor historian but the patient
states that back in July of last year, 2010, the
patient was rear sided by a truck on the highway
which resulted in left hip pain.  He went to the
ER.  Initial workup at that time showed no
fracture.  Followup with his primary care
physician at that time, Dr. Niba, showed no
fracture.  The patient was then started on some
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medications for arthritis and supportive care. 
The patient states that he later went to Dr.
Silver, who is a pain specialist here in town, and
over the course of a couple of months he set the
patient up with an MRI, done just last week at
Prime Imaging of his back and hip, and apparently,
as per the patient, states that Dr. Silver
informed them of some fractures on his hip and
some back derangements.  The patient now complains
of progressive numbing pain down his left hip
associated with some poor function of his bowel
and bladder, has been noted to be soiling himself
and urinating on himself, resulting in some rashes
underneath his pubic area.  When seen in the ER
here today, initial x-ray shows a displaced
fracture of the left hip.  MRI currently is
pending from Prime Imaging.  With this and the
above complaint, the patient was admitted to our
service for further evaluation and treatment....

Dr. Nouansavane assessed “1.  Chronic left hip pain

with displaced subcapital fracture of left hip.  2. 

Hypertension, uncontrolled.  3.  Diabetes.  4.  Morbid

obesity.”  

Dr. Greg Jones performed a surgical procedure on June

6, 2011: “Complex total hip replacement, left.”  The pre-

operative diagnosis was “1.  Pre-existing hip arthritis with

subacute femoral neck fracture.  2.  Morbidly obese (BMI

greater than 40).”  Dr. Jones reported on June 6, 2011,

“This 59-year-old gentleman with at least 1 year history of

increasing hip pain had an acute fall recently and had

severe increasing pain.  In looking at his radiographs it is
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clear he has what appears to be a subacute femoral neck

fracture.  It has been there and is acutely displaced, but

there is a pre-existing arthritis both on the injured hip as

well as on the uninjured hip.  Treatment options are

outlined.  It is felt that a bipolar arthroplasty given his

size and weight would not likely hold up given the pre-

existing arthritis and that this is one of those instances

in which a primary total hip replacement is indeed warranted

and indicated in this setting.”

The claimant treated with Benton Loggains, PA-C

beginning July 1, 2011.  Dr. Jones reported on August 1,

2011:

This 59-year-old Mulberry gentleman is seen in
postoperative evaluation regarding his multiple
issues related to his work accident, his
preexisting back and hip arthritis issues on the
right leg (unoperated), the lumbar degenerative
disc disease, albeit exacerbated by the accident
as he describes it to me, and the most peculiar
findings when I had seen him in consultation
regarding chronic ‘hip pain’ with what at the time
of surgery in my opinion was a previous fracture
that correlates at least by the appearance and
intraoperative findings to the original injury
described when he was struck in his work situation
by a vehicle.  I believe what we are dealing is a
femoral neck fracture that was nondisplaced, was
not visible because of his great size imaging-
wise, and unless very suspicious of same and got a
CT or something, I am not sure they would have
caught it.  Bottom line is when I took care of
him, however, he had a nonunion with basically an
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eroded femoral head that was clearly fractured
previously and he basically had been tough
enough to keep walking and putting up with it.  

Since his hip replacement, the left hip pain has
gotten a great deal better.  His range of motion
and stability are good, but he claims that his
back pain and pain particularly going down the
back of the right leg has, if anything, been made
worse.  He is up around 370 pounds.  We are going
to have to get an MRI of his lumbar spine. 
Previous x-rays made at least visit demonstrate
multilevel degenerative disc disease.  Benton had
gotten those and again those changes
radiographically predate the timeframe of the
accident, but it is certainly possible that an
injury sufficient to break his hip could have
exacerbated those findings and raised a level of
symptoms of significance....

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

August 18, 2011, with the following impression:

At the L3-4 level, there is moderate facet
arthropathy and a broad based disc bulge with a
superimposed midline/left paracentral disc
extrusion, severely narrowing the canal.  The
cauda equina appear crowded and/or compressed. 
There is moderate bilateral neuroforaminal
narrowing with abutment; however, no definite
compression of the exiting nerve roots.

At the L4-5 level, there is a broad based disc
bulge and moderate-to-severe facet arthropathy
resulting in moderate-to-severe narrowing of the
canal.  The cauda equina appear crowded and/or
compressed.  There is severe narrowing of the
right neural foramen with apparent compression of
the exiting right L4 nerve roots.  There is
moderate-to-severe narrowing of the left neural
foramen with possible focal compression of the
exiting left L4 nerve roots.  
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At the L5-S1 level, there is moderate facet
arthropathy and a broad based disc bulge with a
superimposed midline disc extrusion resulting in
moderate narrowing of the canal.  There is mild
narrowing of the right neural foramen and moderate
narrowing of the left neural foramen with no
obvious compression of the exiting nerve roots.  

The claimant testified that the respondent-carrier

authorized him to receive treatment for his low back with

Dr. Arthur Johnson.  Dr. Johnson’s impression on August 31,

2011 was “Lumbar disc herniations L3-L4 and L5-S1.  They

[are] probably a result of the patient’s motor vehicle

accident.  The accident from being hit by the truck on

07/08/10 as the patient did not have any significant pain

prior to that incident and according to the patient was not

treated for any back pain, may have had occasional sprains,

but no back pain like he has had now or leg pain.  He does

have the spinal stenosis secondary to the degenerative joint

disease and facet joint hypertrophy at L3-L4, L4-L5, and L5-

S1.  PLAN: At this point, we recommended the patient be

treated with lumbar epidural steroid injections.  I also

recommend weight loss and continue with his pain medications

for now.  We will also order cervical MRI scan to determine

if the patient has any cervical disc disease or herniations

due to his symptoms in his upper extremities and neck.  We
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will see him back after the cervical MRI scan has been

performed.”        

A pre-hearing order was filed on October 21, 2011.  The

claimant contended that “in addition to sustaining a

compensable injury to his back on July 8, 2010, he also

sustained a compensable injury to his left hip.  The

claimant contends that he is entitled to reasonably

necessary medical treatment in regard to his left hip.  The

claimant contends that he is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from on or about May 25, 2011 until a

date yet to be determined.  He further contends that at the

current time, he was temporally (sic) and totally disabled

because of his back, without his hip being considered.”  The

respondents contended that the claimant could not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his left hip on July 8, 2010.  

The parties eventually agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1.  Compensability of the claimant’s left hip
injury of July 8, 2010.
2.  Temporary total disability with regard to the
left hip from May 19, 2011 to a date to be
determined.  
3.  Temporary total disability with regard to the
back from August 31, 2011 to a date to be
determined.  
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4.  Related medical for the left hip.  
5.  Attorney’s fees.  

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed an

opinion on March 1, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found, among other things, that the claimant proved he

sustained a compensable injury to his left hip.  The

administrative law judge awarded medical treatment and

temporary total disability benefits.  The respondents appeal

to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

The administrative law judge found, “2.  The claimant

has proven by a preponderance of the evidence that he

suffered a compensable injury to his left hip on July 8,

2010.”  The Full Commission reverses this finding.  The

administrative law judge concluded, without citing any

supporting authority, that “In order for the claimant to

prove his left hip difficulties compensable, he must first

prove the existence of objective medical findings [emphasis

supplied].”  The administrative law judge’s assertion that

the claimant “must first prove the existence of objective

medical findings” is not a correct statement of the law. 
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Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

Administrative law judges and the Commission shall

strictly construe the provisions of Act 796 of 1993.  See

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(3)(Repl. 2002).  Following the

statutory definition of “compensable injury” found in Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(Repl. 2002), the Code “further

provides” that a compensable injury must be established by

medical evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  See Fred’s Inc. v.

Jefferson, 361 Ark. 258, 262, 206 S.W.3d 238, 241 (2005);

Freeman v. Con-Agra Frozen Foods, 344 Ark. 296, 304, 40

S.W.3d 760, 766 (2001).   

“Objective findings” are those findings which cannot

come under the voluntary control of the patient.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002).  Objective medical

evidence is necessary to establish the existence and extent

of an injury, but it is not essential to establish the
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causal relationship between the injury and the job.  Wal-

Mart Stores, Inc. v. Leach, 74 Ark. App. 231, 48 S.W.3d 540

(2001), citing Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. VanWagner, 337 Ark.

443, 990 S.W.2d 522 (1999).    

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).  The Full Commission reviews an administrative

law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent of

that done by an administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace

Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to his left

hip.  The claimant testified that a swerving vehicle crashed
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into a highway department truck on July 8, 2010 and caused

the highway department truck to hit him.  The claimant

testified that the impact “knocked me down the road” and

that he was afterward “very confused.”  Lynn Elmore

testified that he claimant was “knocked down” and was

“pretty spaced out” following the accident.  

The determination of the credibility and weight to be

given a witness’s testimony is within the sole province of

the Commission.  Murphy v. Forsgren, Inc., 99 Ark. App. 223,

258 S.W.3d 794 (2007).  The Commission is not required to

believe the testimony of the claimant or any other witness,

but may accept and translate into findings of fact only

those portions of the testimony it deems worthy of belief. 

Farmers Co-op v. Biles, 77 Ark. App. 1, 69 S.W.3d 899

(2002).  In the present matter, the Full Commission finds

that neither the claimant nor Lynn Elmore were credible

witnesses.  The claimant filled out a Witness Statement Form

on July 8, 2010 and wrote with specificity that a “Dodge

2500" truck swerved into a highway department vehicle,

“keeping from hitting me.”  The claimant did not indicate on

the Witness Statement Form that he had sustained any injury,

including an injury to his left hip.  The investigating
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Arkansas State Trooper did not report on July 8, 2010 that

the claimant or any other individual was injured as a result

of the motor vehicle accident.  

The evidence of record contradicts the claimant’s

assertion that he was “confused” or “spaced out” following

the accident.  The July 8, 2010 report at Summit Medical

Center indicated that the claimant was “alert and oriented”

with “normal gait observed.”  The claimant reported pain in

his “bilateral legs,” not his left hip.  Dr. Graves also

reported on July 8, 2010 that the claimant was “Alert and

oriented to person, place and time with normal affect.”  Dr.

Graves expressly noted that the claimant “Denies being hit,

sts was just pushing a vehicle and strained his groin

muscles.”  Dr. Graves’ impression was “1.  Myalgia, strain.” 

Dr. Graves did not report that the claimant had sustained an

injury to his left hip.  

On July 12, 2010, the claimant signed an Employee’s

Notice Of Injury and wrote that he was suffering from leg

and back pain.  The claimant wrote that the highway

department vehicle hit him “on the front of my legs.”  The

claimant did not report that he had sustained an injury to

his left hip.  The claimant reported on July 22, 2010 that
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he was suffering from right knee pain, not left hip pain, as

a result of the July 8, 2010 motor vehicle accident.  The

claimant was assessed with degenerative disc disease and

back pain in February 2011.  The claimant informed Dr. King

in April 2011 that he was suffering from back pain.  There

was no report at that time of a left hip injury.  A hospital

note on May 5, 2011 indicated that the claimant was

suffering from pain in his lower back with no report of left

hip pain.  Dr. Silver’s diagnosis on May 17, 2011 included

“1.  Left hip pain,” but the record does not show that Dr.

Silver’s diagnosis of left hip pain was a result of the July

8, 2010 motor vehicle accident.

A CT scan of the claimant’s pelvis and hips was taken

on May 19, 2011.  The impression included “1.  Severe hip

joint space narrowing on the left with flattened left

femoral head and this could represent severe osteoarthritis

versus avascular necrosis.”  The record does not indicate

that this finding on the CT scan was causally related to the

July 8, 2010 motor vehicle accident.  Dr. Nouansavane’s

assessment on June 4, 2011 was “1.  Chronic left hip pain

with displaced subcapital fracture of left hip.”  Dr. Jones

performed a left total hip replacement on June 6, 2011 and
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noted that there was a “subacute femoral neck fracture.” 

There is no probative evidence of record demonstrating that

the left hip fracture diagnosed by Dr. Nounsavane and Dr.

Jones in June 2011 was caused by the July 8, 2010 motor

vehicle accident.

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his left hip.  The claimant did not

prove that he sustained an accidental injury which caused

internal or external physical harm to his left hip.  The

claimant did not prove that he sustained an injury to his

left hip which arose out of and in the course of employment. 

The claimant did not prove that he sustained an injury to

his left hip which required medical services or resulted in

disability.  The claimant did not prove that he sustained an

injury to his left hip as the result of a specific incident

identifiable by time and place of occurrence on July 8,

2010.  Additionally, the claimant did not establish a

compensable injury to his left hip by medical evidence

supported by objective findings.  The probative evidence of

record does not demonstrate that the hip joint space

narrowing shown in the May 2011 CT scan or the left hip
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fracture subsequently reported by Dr. Nouansavane and Dr.

Jones was causally related to the July 8, 2010 motor vehicle

accident.

B.  Medical Treatment                           

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission.  Wright

Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750

(1984).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that he is entitled to medical treatment

related to his compensable left hip injury.”  The Full

Commission does not affirm this finding.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to his low back on July 8, 2010.  The Full Commission has
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found that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury to his left hip.  The record indicates

that the claimant was first diagnosed with left hip pain on

May 17, 2011, and Dr. Jones performed a left total hip

replacement on June 6, 2011.  We find that Dr. Jones’

surgery was not reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable back injury, and the respondents are not liable

for the costs of same.  

However, we reiterate the parties’ stipulation that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury to his low back on

July 8, 2010.  Dr. Graves’ impression on July 8, 2010 was

myalgia and strain.  Dr. King noted in April 2011 that the

claimant was suffering from pain in his lumbar spine.  The

claimant was assessed with back pain and radiculopathy in

May 2011.  An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine in August

2011 showed abnormalities at L3-4, L4-5, and L5-S1.  The

claimant testified that the respondent-carrier authorized

him to seek treatment for his low back with Dr. Johnson. 

Dr. Johnson’s impression on August 31, 2011 was lumbar disc

herniations at L3-L4 and L5-S1.  Dr. Johnson treated the

claimant with lumbar epidural steroid injections.  
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The Full Commission therefore finds that the claimant

proved the treatment of record provided for his low back was

reasonably necessary in connection with the stipulated

compensable injury to his low back.  Said reasonably

necessary medical treatment includes the lumbar epidural

steroid injections provided by Dr. Johnson.  However,

neither Dr. Johnson nor any other treating physician has

recommended low back surgery.  Based on the record currently

before us, the Full Commission does not find that low back

surgery is reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable low back injury.

C.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2002).  A claimant’s healing period ends when

the underlying condition causing the disability has become

stable and if nothing further in the way of treatment will

improve the condition.  Elk Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22 Ark.
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App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661 (1987).  The healing period has not

ended so long as treatment is administered for healing and

alleviation of the condition and continues until the

permanent character of the injury will permit.  Arkansas

Highway & Transp. Dep’t v. McWilliams, 41 Ark. App. 1, 846

S.W.2d 670 (1993).  The determination of when the healing

period ends is a question of fact for the Commission. 

Thurman v. Clarke Indus., Inc., 45 Ark. App. 87, 872 S.W.2d

418 (1994).  

In the present matter, the parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury to his low back on

July 8, 2010.  The claimant did not prove that he sustained

a compensable injury to his left hip.  Dr. Silver’s

impression on May 17, 2011 included low back pain, and Dr.

Silver opined on May 19, 2011 that the claimant was unable

to perform any work.  Dr. Johnson began treating the

claimant on August 31, 2011 for low back pain.  The parties

agreed to litigate the issue of temporary total disability

benefits for the claimant’s back from August 31, 2011 until

a date to be determined.  There are no medical reports of

record indicating that the claimant is able to return to

work for the respondent-employer.  Nor are there currently
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any medical reports of record indicating that the claimant

has reached the end of his healing period for the

compensable low back injury.  The Full Commission therefore

finds that the claimant proved he was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits beginning August 31, 2011 until a

date yet to be determined.  Said temporary total disability

benefits are related to the claimant’s compensable low back

injury.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove he

sustained a compensable injury to his left hip.  The

claimant did not prove that he was entitled to the left

total hip replacement surgery performed by Dr. Jones, and

the respondents are not liable for same.  The claimant

proved he was entitled to reasonably necessary medical

treatment provided in connection with his compensable low

back injury, including lumbar epidural steroid injections

performed by Dr. Johnson.  Based on the record currently

before us, the claimant has not proven that low back surgery

is reasonably necessary in connection with the stipulated

compensable injury.  The claimant has proven that he is

entitled to temporary total disability benefits related to
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his compensable low back injury beginning August 31, 2011

until a date yet to be determined.  

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl.

2002).  For prevailing in part on appeal, the claimant’s

attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five hundred

dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully concur, in part, and dissent,

in  part, from the majority opinion.  I specifically concur

in the majority’s finding that the claimant is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits until a date yet to be

determined for his compensable back injury.  However, I

cannot agree with the majority’s decision to reverse the
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Administrative Law Judge’s finding that the claimant

sustained a compensable hip injury in the same accident that

caused his back injury and, therefore, I must respectfully

dissent from this portion of the majority’s opinion.  After

a de novo review of the record, I would award the claimant

all workers’ compensation benefits associated with his hip

injury.

          The claimant in this matter is a 60-year-old male

who was employed by the respondent on July 8, 2010, when he

suffered a compensable injury to his low back.  The claimant

has asked the Commission to consider whether he suffered a

compensable left hip injury in the same accident that caused

his compensable low back injury.  The claimant has very

little memory about the events that he alleges to have

caused his left hip injury.  However, the claimant called

Mr. Lynn Elmore to testify at the hearing, who is also

employed by the respondent.  Mr. Elmore was present when the

claimant sustained his admittedly compensable back injury

and it is that same event that the claimant now alleges to

have caused his left hip injury.  Mr. Elmore’s testimony

about the accident and his interaction with the claimant

shortly after the accident follows:
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Q.  Do you recall an accident on July
the 8th?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Were you actually present at the
accident site?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Do you know Mr. Craig Duck?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Will you tell us what you saw happen
in connection with that accident?

A.  Well, whenever I was flagging and
the truck swerved and come into the back
of the crew cab, Duck was on the side of
the interstate where it’s coming into,
and when the truck hit the back of our
crew cab, Duck put his hands up on top
of the hood of that pickup and it
knocked him down on the ground in front
of the pickup in the lane there.

Q.  Did you actually see this happen
yourself or are you going by what
somebody told you?

A.  I seen it.

Q.  Did it actually knock him down?

A.  Yes.

Q.  You got any idea - did it knock him
any distance or just knock him straight
on the ground or?
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A.  No, it knocked him down in front of
the crew cab there, about the length of
the truck there.

Q.  And a typical crew cab truck is
about how long?

A.  It’s four door.

Q.  Four door, full-sized truck?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Okay, did you talk to him after this
- immediately after this happened?

A.  Yes, after I dropped the flag paddle
and run towards the ditch.

Q.  Okay.

A.  When I turned around that’s when the
truck - I hollered for him to look out.

Q.  When you say him, you talking about
Mr. Duck?

A.  Mr. Duck.  I hollered at Duck to
look out and then he grabbed a hold of
the side of that crew cab and then when
the truck hit it just like V’ed that
truck in the middle and the metal come
around and that’s when he put his hands
on the front of that truck and it
knocked him.

Q.  Okay, did you actually talk to him
after?

A.  I asked him if he was okay.

Q.  Okay, did - based upon your just
looking at him, did he appear to be
dazed or anything or did he look okay?
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A.  He was pretty spaced out.

          On June 6, 2011, Dr. Greg Jones performed a

complex total hip replacement on the claimant’s left hip. 

That operative report is found at Respondents’ Exhibit 1,

Pages 39-41.  The claimant continued to treat post-

operatively with Dr. Jones and was seen by Dr. Jones’

physician assistant, Benton Loggains, on July 1, 2011, and

July 13, 2001.  On August 1, 2011, the claimant was seen by

Dr. Jones.  A progress note from that visit, in part, states

the following:

This 59-year-old Mulberry gentleman is
seen in postoperative evaluation
regarding his multiple issues related to
his work accident, his preexisting back
and hip arthritis issues on the right
leg (unoperated), the lumbar
degenerative disc disease, albeit
exacerbated by the accident as he
describes it to me, and the most
peculiar findings when I had seen him in
consultation regarding chronic hip pain
with what at the time of surgery in my
opinion was a previous fracture that
correlates at least by the appearance
and intraoperative findings to the
original injury described when he was
struck in his work situation by a
vehicle.  I believe that what we are
dealing with is a femoral neck fracture
that was nondisplaced, was not visible
because of his great size imaging-wise,
and unless very suspicious of same and
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got a CT or something, I am not sure
they would have caught it.  Bottom line
is when I took care of him, however, he
had a nonunion with basically an eroded
femoral head that was clearly fractured
previously and he basically had been
tough enough to keep walking and putting
up with it.

          The claimant has testified that his memory of the

actual incident where he was struck and knocked to the

ground by a motor vehicle is very poor.  However, we did

have the credible testimony of Mr. Elmore, who described the

events.  It seems clear to me that the type of accident the

claimant was involved in could very clearly cause a fracture

in the claimant’s femoral head, as was demonstrated in the

operative report of Dr. Jones.  I agree with Dr. Jones in

his progress note dated August 1, 2011, where he clearly

sets out the reasons this fracture was unknown to medical

providers and the claimant for such a length of time.   As

such, I find that the claimant suffered a compensable injury

to his left hip on July 8, 2010, and is entitled to all

workers’ compensation benefits associated with this injury,

including the hip replacement.
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          For the aforementioned reasons, I must concur, in

part, and dissent, in part, from the majority opinion.  

    _______________________________
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


